DRAFT                              BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES
  Wednesday, February 5, 2014
      Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Jill Sullivan, Vice Chair, Barry Greenfield, Selectmen Glenn Kessler, John Callahan, Matthew Strauss, and Town Administrator, Thomas Younger. 
Open Discussion:

Angela Ippolito gave an Open Space Committee update and requested the Board make the Open Space Committee a permanent committee.  (See votes of the Board).
Selectman Strauss thanked Angela Ippolito for her hard work and dedication.
Selectman Callahan asked if a having finance person on the Board would be an added benefit. Angela Ippolito replied only if they would need grants. Selectman Callahan questioned if a grant writer could help with this committee. 
Selectman Sullivan asked about the amount of current members and wondered if that would create any problems or if they should have more or less. Angela Ippolito thinks the current amount of members would not be a problem as there are not a lot of votes to be taken.  
Open Discussion: 

Selectman Greenfield spoke on having a volunteer pilot program for non-profit organizations that are tax exempt.  

Selectman Strauss stated their needs to some type of Town list that says what the properties are in Town and what their value is. Selectman Strauss suggested the Board needs more facts and figures to go forward with a plan for volunteer pilot plans. 
Selectman Callahan questioned if it is a volunteer program why would anyone want to do it. Selectman Callahan stated that some businesses barely are getting by and he can’t see chasing these businesses. 
Selectman Sullivan suggested putting together a small group of people that would come up with a plan including some research on the program. 
Selectman Kessler asked Thomas Younger, Town Administrator to clarify his comments and thoughts on a pilot program due to his experience. Mr. Younger explained that his past experience with pilot programs have not been successful. 
Open Discussion & Town Administrator’s extended contract discussion:  
Resident MaryEllen Fletcher spoke on her letter to the Chair regarding the contract extension of  Thomas Younger Town Administrators,  and is concerned that it is  so far in advance and is concerned that the Board is divided on this extension is a concern. 

Resident Richard Feinberg stated he believes the current Board is making a mistake by tying the hands on any new member for voting to extend Mr. Younger’s contact at this time because there would be no check and balances  Mr. Feinberg asked specific question regarding Mr. Younger’s contract extension on any perks or any salary increase. Selectman Sullivan answered each of those questions. Mr. Feinberg stated that the contract seemed fair enough.   Mr. Feinberg spoke on a comment made by Selectmen Sullivan at a earlier meeting that she would serve until her last day as a Selectmen and Mr. Feinberg is happy she is willing to do that and supports her to finish her term. 
Richard Feinberg questioned how many Board members it would take to let Mr. Younger go from his contract.  Mr. Feinberg was informed it would take at least a three member vote, Mr. Feinberg would argue that it would take at least four members. 
Selectman Callahan asked if Mr. Younger was now considered a new employee, Selectman Sullivan replied that Mr. Younger is not considered a new employee. 
Selectman Strauss mentioned that there is currently two Board members with a lot of experience and if there was something that he thought was being done incorrectly he would speak up and say something, but Selectman Strauss does not believe that to be the case. Selectman Strauss commented that Mr. Younger has been well received by the community and they have showed him their support. Selectman Strauss commented that Mr. Younger has the right to a five year contract. 
Selectman Kessler stated the vote to extend Mr. Younger’s contract is un-necessary since he already has an existing contract. Selectman Kessler asked the Board what was the hurry with signing a new contract. Selectman Kessler stated it does not make sense to have a new extension done at this time and suggested it be done in the spring with a new Board. 
Selectman Greenfield questioned why certain Board members who do not support the contract extension just don’t come out and say that. Selectman Greenfield commented that three of the Board members gave above averages on Mr. Younger’s evaluation while other members did not. Selectman Greenfield feels that Mr. Younger deserve a contract extension. 
Selectman Sullivan commented that there is no one who has spent more time with Mr. Younger than herself. Selectman Sullivan stated the Town is in excellent shape, however that does mean there are not flaws and room for improvement always. Selectman Sullivan stated that the words used by some members of the Board such as saddled and lame ducks may not be said to be judgmental but they are, words have meaning and the meanings are clear. Selectman Sullivan stated that all three of the situations apply to Mr. Younger and for us to ask him to fall on his sword is unfair to him personally. 
Thomas Younger, Town Administrator spoke on his goals of serving the community, looking forward to working with Selectmen Kessler, Selectman Callahan and all new members of the Board. Mr. Younger stated that whoever ends being the next Chairman he will give his dedication and time to that person. 

(See Votes of the Board)

New and Old Business: 

Selectman Callahan asked the DPW Director, Gino Cresta to go over the plowing list of the streets that are maintained by the Town  Selectman Callahan questioned the recent DPW list of sidewalks that are plowed by that department and asked why the sidewalks around Stanley School are not on the list.  It had been mentioned during the discussion that the areas of sidewalks near the Stanley School are private residents of who are not shoveling. Selectman Callahan asked the Board to have the DPW list of sidewalks reviewed. 
Appointments:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to appoint Dan Dragani, Town Engineer to the Liaison to the Renewable Energy Committee, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to appoint Joe Latronica as acting Building Inspector for 30 days if longer if needed, appointment is retroactive to February 3, 2014, seconded by Selectman Kessler. 
Open Discussion: 

Town water services for One Salem Street was briefly discussed.  Selectman Sullivan asked Thomas Younger, Town Administrator to get an opinion from Town Council if the Board as the Water Commission is allowed to add services to a private way. 
Selectman Strauss suggested that the Board should we re-open the conversation and get the residents of One Salem Street a definite answer. 
Selectman Kessler mentioned that at his recent office hours a resident suggested to install cameras in the water pipes to see if they are in good working condition. 

Votes of the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to make the Open Space Committee a permanent committee with the following appointments, Mary Webster, Toni Bandrowicz, Jim Olivetti, Sarah Pruett, Richard Smith, Tania Lillak, Brian Szekely, Town Planner, Danielle Strauss, Recreation Director, Angela Ippolito, Planning Board Chair, seconded by Selectman Kessler. 
The Board voted 3 to 2 in favor on a roll call vote by Selectmen Greenfield to extend Thomas Younger, Town Administrator’s employment agreement with the Town of Swampscott through June 30, 2017, seconded by Selectman Strauss.  Selectman Kessler and Selectman Callahan opposed the motion. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to approve meeting minutes from January 8, 2014, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve to approve a request from Marian Court College to hang a sandwich board at the entrance of Little’ Point Road from March 13, 2014 through March 20, 2014, and also from March 22, 2014 through March 29, 2014 for a open house event, seconded by Selectman Kessler.  
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve an invoice from Anderson & Kreiger, LLP for services / Phillips Beach in the amount of $4, 694.50, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve a renewal of a junk dealers permit for Roberto Associates, 10 Buena Vista Street, Suite C, Swampscott, Mass, seconded by Selectman Kessler.
 Town Administrator’s Report:
Thomas Younger, Town Administrator updated the Board on the following: 
· A thank you and a recognition from Mr. Younger to  Gino Cresta, DPW Director, Police and Fire Department, Town Hall staff for their attendance and help during the past few snow storms, without their help the Town would not of been able to stay open and conduct business . 

· Damaged Sea Wall repair-Dan Dragani, Town Engineer working on this. 

· Building fee increase is positive at the end of January 2013/ Collected $73K in fees. 

· Capital Budget update.

· Whales beach title update, should be resolved by the summer. 

· New School project finalizing the final numbers. 

· Monthly updates on all projects will be on the Town website.  

· Annual review of Town owned land. 

Selectmen’s Time: 
Selectman Kessler spoke on the Boston Marathon / Dana Farber information to be put on the Town website. Selectmen Kessler asked for an update on the JRC plowing status. Selectman Kessler inquired on the possible opening of Cheeseburger- Cheeseburger in Vinnin Square.  Selectman Kessler asked when the new sidewalk plowing will be added to the website.  Selectman Kessler mentioned and congratulated Dick Lynch on the naming of the Field House in his honor. 
Selectman Greenfield asked the community to Google search the many non-profit organizations that are tax exempt. Selectman Greenfield feels that in the future Congress will re-think those tax exempt non profits. 
Selectman Callahan asked for an updated letter from the Board of Health regarding their new changes on policies regarding changes to e-cigarettes and blunt wraps. Selectman Callahan Congratulated the Health Department for making these important changes.  
Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to adjourn meeting at 10:00PM seconded by Selectman Strauss.   
True Attest:
Maureen Shultz 
Administrative Assistant 

